

# Mourning and Cult of the Fallen (Italy)

By [Oliver Janz](#)

**For Italy, the mass death of soldiers in the First World War was a completely unprecedented experience. An enormous amount of time and effort were expended to cope with it. Assorted microcosms of commemoration had already formed during the war at all levels of society. The patriotic cult of the dead that developed after 1918 was reflected in the laying to rest of an unknown soldier in the national monument in Rome in 1921, as well as in local war monuments. The fascist regime made the cult of the fallen uniform and exploited it, strengthened its essentially heroic aspect, and removed all pacifist memorials. From 1922 onward, renewed emphasis was placed on the memorial parks, which drew on the symbolism of nature. The most striking manifestation of the fascist cult of the military dead was the monumental military cemeteries that were built in the 1930s on the former frontlines.**

## Table of Contents

- [1 Introduction](#)
- [2 Microcosms of Mourning and Commemoration of the Dead](#)
- [3 The Unknown Soldier](#)
- [4 War Memorials](#)
- [5 Pacifist-Socialist Cults of the Fallen](#)
- [6 Memorial Parks](#)
- [7 Local Monument Cult under Fascism](#)
- [8 Fascist Monument Policy in the 1930s](#)
- [9 Conclusion](#)
- [Notes](#)
- [Selected Bibliography](#)
- [Citation](#)

## Introduction

There were hardly any consequences of the Great War that were as lasting as the mourning for the dead. In the aftermath of the conflict, one of the main challenges that nations faced was how to cope with the deaths of millions of mostly young men. There was a close affinity between mourning and aggression. The intertwinement of mass death and mass mourning had a destabilizing potential that could only be defused by the political alchemy of patriotic death cults. These cults of mourning were intended to transform anger into awe, sadness into pride, and trauma into consensus. Thus, in all the warring countries, enormous energy was invested in honoring the fallen after 1918.<sup>[1]</sup> This was true for the victors as well as the vanquished. Everywhere, the political funerary cult for the fallen became a central element of public life and an important medium of political culture. It was able to secure loyalty and consensus, but it also became a focal point of conflict, as numerous studies on individual countries have now shown.

In Italy, the cult of the fallen of the First World War was particularly significant. Before 1914, the nationalization of the masses through national symbols, myths, and liturgies clearly lagged behind other European countries and only made a decisive leap forward under the banner of war, mass death, and the cult of the fallen. Monuments and tributes to the fallen of the Great War represented the first nationwide patriotic cult of united Italy that transcended diverse social and political milieus. They gave "the rituals and symbols of patriotism a truly national dimension for the first time."<sup>[2]</sup>

The cult of the fallen was also instrumental in Italy, however, because the war had led to great political polarization and had evoked little enthusiasm among the general public. The death of nearly 700,000 soldiers therefore represented a fundamental challenge and burden for Italian society after the war. In the struggle to interpret and deal with the fallout of the war, the neutralists and pacifists, who had been unable to prevent the country's entry into the conflict, drew the short straw again after 1918. The cult of the fallen by and large benefited an affirmative and patriotic-heroic war memory, which was reinforced and cemented by fascism.<sup>[3]</sup>

## Microcosms of Mourning and Commemoration of the Dead

The process of remembrance had already begun during the war and, at least initially, it was not directed "from above." Microcosms of mourning and commemoration of the dead formed at all levels of society, including communities, schools, businesses, government agencies, circles of friends, and families. They were motivated by the spontaneous need to come to terms with the trauma and for consolation, explanation, and sympathy. Here, hegemonic patriotic discourses were mostly picked up and amplified, although they were also used and adapted with an eye to the local milieu. Exemplary in this respect are the more than 2,000 commemorative writings, which had mostly already been published during the war in Italy, mainly by bourgeois and petit bourgeois families for their fallen loved ones.<sup>[4]</sup> These were the milieus from which the war's reserve officers and later considerable parts of the fascist movement were recruited. It was also here that a hitherto largely

ignored micro-politics of memory had developed that published and communitized private grief.

In producing these memoirs, the mourners were able to support each other. Often this involved friends and colleagues, who, for instance, helped to distribute the writings to a mourning community that extended beyond the family itself. The memoirs show how far the secularization of the Italian middle classes had progressed and the religious potential of [nationalism](#) that was able to develop within these milieus. The focus was not on Christian interpretations, but rather on the [religiously inflated ideology](#) of patriotic sacrificial death and martyrdom, which promised that the fallen would have an afterlife in the nation's commemorative space and in the collective memory of future generations. The fallen were not only glorified, but their deaths were massively aestheticized. The heroes always experienced quick and painless deaths in the throes of battle, with a bullet in their chest or forehead. Rarely was any reference made to mangled bodies, rarely were the actual horrors of war discussed. Not only did all of this provide the mourners with obvious psychological relief. This bourgeois-elitist cult of the fallen was also an attempt to transform trauma into social honor and loss into symbolic capital. This was only possible at the price of pervasive domestication and self-censoring of mourning, for in order to derive social acknowledgement from the loss, the death needed to be recast as voluntary sacrifice. In this way, those involved reinforced, largely inadvertently, the phraseology of patriotic sacrifice by using the authority of the persons concerned to substantiate and give authenticity to it. In this way, this civic-familial death cult proved to be a laboratory for an affirmative culture of remembrance, which would later reach its full expression.

## The Unknown Soldier

After 1918, the most significant state ceremony in honor of the fallen was the ritual surrounding the "*milite ignoto*" in November 1921.<sup>[5]</sup> Similar celebrations had already taken place a year earlier in Paris and London.<sup>[6]</sup> In Italy, the project first emerged in July 1920 within the sphere of the national-democratic veterans' movement. Here, the simple soldier was viewed as the real winner of the war and a contemporary symbol of the national community. Honoring him would reconcile the torn post-war society and ritualistically end the war. With the "*milite ignoto*," a popular national cipher had been found which could bridge class barriers and party lines and account for the war's democratizing dynamics. Moreover, for the families of the many war dead whose bodies were never found, it provided a collective body and a place on which they could concentrate their mourning and remembrance.

According to many observers, the [ritual for the unknown soldier](#) developed into the first truly popular national celebration of united Italy. The public's response was overwhelmingly positive, a sentiment that was bolstered by all political camps except the socialists and communists. Such a consensus, however, was only possible at the price of a certain ambiguity, which was further reflected in the absence of speeches at the closing ceremony. From the political right, the ritual was celebrated as an apotheosis of patriotic duty, while other groups primarily perceived it as a mourning ceremony that recalled the human cost of war. Even the socialists and communists could not entirely ignore the

innovative symbolism, reverently characterizing the “*milite ignoto*” in their press as a “fallen proletariat.” The openness and ambiguity of the symbolism were accommodated by selections of soldiers that dispensed with any indication of individual military heroism. Indeed, the circle of candidates was not limited to dead soldiers killed in battle. The symbolism also developed suggestive power through its physicality. Thus, shortly before the funeral of the “*milite ignoto*,” the mother of a missing soldier demanded that the coffin be opened because she was certain that it could only contain her son.

## War Memorials

In addition to these main sites of worship, most municipalities in Italy erected monuments to the war dead. Indeed, many did so in the first years after the war.<sup>[7]</sup> These monuments were much more numerous and also less controversial than those of the Risorgimento.<sup>[8]</sup> Like the monuments of the First World War in other countries, they featured the simple soldier and thus contributed to the Great War’s push toward equalization. They were donated by heterogeneous groups whose importance and composition varied from place to place: veterans and family members of the fallen, congregations and pastors, local dignitaries, as well as political, cultural, ecclesiastical, and charitable associations.<sup>[9]</sup> Often the initiatives were supported by local governments, if they did not originate from them entirely. Central government authorities played a minor role. Larger cities witnessed a fragmentation into a variety of initiatives. Not only the individual districts, but also schools and universities, government agencies and enterprises, and associations and organizations dedicated monuments to their fallen. For the most part, they were simple memorial plaques in the respective buildings. In smaller towns, and in city districts, however, forces were often combined for a single project that had significance to the larger community. These initiatives frequently had a transverse character, encompassing a broad political and social spectrum in the name of collective mourning, local identification, and patriotic fervor.

The Catholic Church had a significant presence at the tributes to the fallen.<sup>[10]</sup> This was a first, for up until then national and religious cults and symbolism in Italy had hardly commingled.<sup>[11]</sup> Many monuments were erected near [churches](#) or in cemeteries. Frequently, parishes honored their fallen soon after the war with memorial plaques or votive chapels, often long before a monument was erected in the piazza. These ecclesiastical honors to fallen soldiers were an integral part of the wartime masses for the dead, which were still held after 1918. The Church was thus now also involved in the secular cult of the fallen. The inaugurations of the monuments usually took place in the presence of Church dignitaries and often began with a mass. The military cemeteries at the front were interspersed with Christian symbolism and sacral structures. Important places of war memory, such as the Monte Grappa, were ordained sacred sites by the Catholic Church and elected as destinations of patriotic pilgrimages, in which Catholic organizations also participated.<sup>[12]</sup>

Most of the monuments were marked by affirmative and national attitudes. They manifested an

ideology of patriotic sacrifice, which also formed a key element of nationalism and its religious idealization in Italy from the 19<sup>th</sup> century onward. The leitmotifs of this ideology are typically demonstrated by the war memorials' inscriptions: the soldier's death as a sacrifice for the national community; the right of the dead to everlasting memory; and their immortality in the collective memory of the nation and future generations, for whom they are to serve as role models. The monument inscriptions present the war as a just struggle for freedom, unity, and the greatness of Italy. The glorification and idealization of the dead and their reframing of the victims as sacrificing helped mitigate the impact of the war dead and contain the grief of the bereaved. They also met the need for meaning and consolation, promising eternal remembrance and immortality and the permanent incorporation of individual mourning into collective memory.

Within this framework, however, there were different areas of emphasis. The political interpretations ascribed to the monuments were still extremely variegated in the early post-war years. Heroizing semantics that underscored victory, glory, and the valor of the fallen, and the latter's exemplary character for youth, were present from the beginning. Language of mourning and pain that put a spotlight on death and the memory of loss was, however, also common. In addition, wording in which the fallen were primarily presented as children of their community was commonplace.

The imagery in general remained varied and ambiguous.<sup>[13]</sup> Not only were victory and triumph, heroism and patriotism represented, but so too were the victims of war and the attendant sadness. Eagles and lions, laurel wreaths and banners were displayed along with palm leaves and crosses. The depictions of the soldier varied widely, ranging from triumphant gestures and heroic poses of military manliness to soldiers who were wounded and dying. Notable differences could also be found in the female figures, which extended from the winged goddess of victory and torch-carrying statues of liberty to allegories of Italy and the homeland such as grieving mother figures.<sup>[14]</sup> While many monuments were not virile and heroic, or monumental and triumphal enough for fascism, this is nonetheless a clear indication of the heterogeneity of the cult of mourning in the years after 1918.<sup>[15]</sup>

## **Pacifist-Socialist Cults of the Fallen**

In the initial aftermath of the war, there was also a socialist-pacifist oriented cult of the fallen in Italy, which was reflected by an extensive number of public memorial plaques.<sup>[16]</sup> These monuments were mostly arranged by socialist municipal administrations and the [veterans' organization](#) "*Lega proletaria*," which encompassed the entire socialist spectrum, from the Partito Socialista Italiano (Italian Socialist Party) to the communists, and numbered more than 1 million members in the spring of 1920. These memorial plaques were meant to challenge the hegemonic cult of the dead and its patriotic rhetoric. Here, the dead were not referred to as the "fallen", but rather as "victims", and the war was denounced as a horrible massacre. The inscriptions were interspersed with accusations against the rulers, who had to answer for the war. The reminder was supposed to strengthen the class consciousness of the survivors and their hatred of the war. Death was thus attributed a

significance here that the survivors and future generations needed to legitimate in the struggle for a new social order that would bring about lasting peace.

Today, there are hardly any traces of this subversive cult of the dead in Italy. It had already met with resistance from the authorities before 1922. A number of memorial plaques were removed or their inscriptions changed just a few months after their dedication. Often, however, the prefects, mayors, and police forces intervened earlier, such as in Monturano in the province of Macerata, where a plaque was banned in 1919. Its inscription ended with the words "Peace to the victims, war to the leaders, today, tomorrow, always."<sup>[17]</sup> Many war memorials fell victim to the "punitive expeditions" of the fascist militant leagues, especially the memorial plaques in socialist party premises, which were the preferred targets of fascist violence. The purges against the left cult of the fallen reached their peak in 1922.

## Memorial Parks

When the fascists took power, the cult of the fallen quickly adopted a new strategy, especially with the "*parchi della rimembranza*." The ministry of education arranged for their installation at the end of 1922. They represented a new form of the cult of the dead, which, outside of Italy, especially resembled the German "heroes' groves" (*Heldenhainen*).<sup>[18]</sup> Above all, schools were mobilized for their installation. Across Italy, students were urged to plant a tree for every fallen member of their community. By employing the natural symbolism of eternal recurrence and youth, the cult of the dead achieved an almost cheerful and vitalist touch in the "*parchi della rimembranza*." The focus was on the overcoming of death and the immortality of the dead, who were mystically united with the younger generation – without however having to resort to the Christian symbolism of the Passion and the Resurrection. The directive from Rome was obviously implemented at the local level relatively quickly and widely, perhaps in part because the initiative met the survivors' need for an individual honoring of their dead. After only a year, more than 5,700 memorial parks were created.

## Local Monument Cult under Fascism

The fascist regime was the driving force behind the local monument cult, which it sought to give clearer ideological direction and instrumentalize politically. Now, open opposition to the hegemonic discourses was hardly feasible. The prominence of central government interventions increased. At the local level, new actors entered the scene among the organs of the party.

The local commemoration of the dead was now often shaped by fascist rituals. The dedication of monuments was frequently combined with the inauguration of fascist party headquarters. The regime tried to align the nation and fascism symbolically, to monopolize the memory of the war, and to represent the "fascist revolution" as the culmination of the national rebirth, which allegedly began with the war. The "martyrs of fascism" were now integrated in the cult of the fallen. In turn, the fascist roll call for the dead – one of the oldest and most important rituals of the movement in which the names

of the dead are called out and acknowledged in each instance by those present with the cry "*presente*" – was transferred to the honoring of the war dead. The fallen soldiers were thus made into champions of fascism and the dead of the fascist movement were touted as executors of their legacy.<sup>[19]</sup>

Fascism exerted influence in particular where no monuments to the fallen had been previously erected.<sup>[20]</sup> Often heretofore unsuccessful initiatives by the authorities and the party were now vigorously supported or obstacles were cleared out of the way. In many places, however, the local party organs also seized the initiative themselves. Here, the competition with other municipalities or districts and their party sections played an important role. After all, the lack of a war memorial could be interpreted as a failure of the local fascist officials, especially in places where the left earlier had a strong foothold.<sup>[21]</sup>

Overall, however, the monument cult was dominated by continuities. It was sustained by entirely distinct local forces with heterogeneous preferences, interests, and traditions which managed to preserve a certain degree of autonomy. As a result, the monuments continued to show considerable variation in their design and public testimony. In the literature, it is often observed that vitalist-virile and heroic warlike symbolism was enhanced in the iconography of the monuments, whereas the symbolism of death and mourning fell out of favor.<sup>[22]</sup> A shift of emphasis in this direction was undoubtedly consistent with the fascist standpoint on the subject. This can also be detected in tender documentation for which state authorities acted as the contracting entity.<sup>[23]</sup>

However, this programmatic shift from cult of mourning to hero cult was only reflected in the imagery of the monuments to a limited degree. A sharp break cannot be detected. Although dying soldiers lying on the ground or exhaling their last breath at the bosom of a *pietà* became less common, they could still be found even after 1925, and not only in isolated cases. Conversely, the figures of upright soldiers rushing forward with a weapon or flag in hand could already be found before fascism took hold. Neither motif, however, dominated either before or after 1922. Instead, classical obelisks, columns and pillars, and allegorical female figures prevailed.<sup>[24]</sup> Genuine fascist symbols like the fasces were only represented in exceptional cases. Half-dressed, antique-like heroic figures became more common.

Clearer changes may be observed in the inscriptions.<sup>[25]</sup> The overall trend was a move away from the complex texts of the initial post-war years, which evoked the various political meanings of death. In contrast, shorter, hackneyed phrases became more ubiquitous. While the semantic range was constricted, a codification in the strict sense did not take place during the fascist period.

There is less certainty about another finding, namely the noticeable increase of succinct dedications in the vein of "*ai nostri caduti*."<sup>[26]</sup> Indeed, this concision may be an index of an oppositional attitude towards the emphatic rhetoric of the regime, as well as a vestige of resistance that could only be articulated by taking recourse to a minimum of text.

## Fascist Monument Policy in the 1930s

It was not until the 1930s that fascism could successfully free itself from the heterogeneity and polyvalence, as well as the traditionalism and localism, of local tributes to the dead. The regime now began to build large-scale national memorials on the former front lines that gave monumental expression to the fascist state's claim to power. Thus border fortifications arose on Monte Grappa, the Pasubio and the Montello, in Oslavia, Caporetto and Redipuglia. Symbolically marked by means of colossal towers and statues, they were visible from afar and mostly served as cemeteries and ossuaries and accommodated the remains of the fallen. In the course of this ambitious architectural project, the burial of the war dead was reorganized by the central government. Unlike at the former [Western Front](#), where a dense network of smaller cemeteries had been created, the Italian war dead were exhumed and largely concentrated in these few areas. The memorial sites became popular destinations for still largely unexplored battlefield tourism engaged in by schools, mass fascist organizations, veterans' associations, and the Italian Alpine Club, and popularized by the guidebooks of the Italian Touring Club.

The most important of these memorial sites is Redipuglia, where alone more than 100,000 dead were put to rest, including the bones of 60,000 unidentified fallen soldiers.<sup>[27]</sup> The complex is a gigantic apotheosis of [military order and discipline](#) up to the point of death. Even in this instance the regime was not entirely able to emancipate itself from the monarchy and the Church. A resurrection chapel was accordingly integrated into the site with appropriate frescoes and conspicuously large crosses.

## Conclusion

The case of Italy exhibits many similarities with the other countries involved in the war. As in most patriotic [cults of the fallen](#), the soldier's death was nationalized, glorified, aestheticized, and excessively sacralized, whereby national and Christian interpretations often intertwined. In Italy, this shaped most discourses, rituals, and monuments from the outset. At the same time, the Italian case has distinct features. In particular, one of these was the intense writing cult of bourgeois families and local networks relating to particular dead soldiers, which had already emerged during the war. In the majority of the other warring nations, there also is no equivalent to Italy's pacifist cult of the fallen, which was primarily established in the northern strongholds of the socialist party in the initial years after the war. However, it was quickly eliminated by the fascists. In the monument cult, the fascist regime reinforced the aspects of heroism and monumentality. The language of mourning soon gave way to that of military valor. Nonetheless, an overt turning point cannot be identified. Indeed, even at the height of its power, fascism was unable to free itself from the Catholic Church and ecclesiastical elements in the monumental ossuaries and military cemeteries of the 1930s. This, too, marked an important continuity.

Section Editor: [Nicola Labanca](#)

Translator: [Christopher Reid](#)

## Notes

1. ↑ See the international syntheses and anthologies: Mosse, George L.: *Fallen Soldiers*, Oxford 1990; Inglis, Ken: *War memorials: ten questions for historians*, in: *Guerres mondiales et conflits contemporains* 167 (1992), pp. 5-22; Koselleck, Reinhart and Jeismann, Michael (eds.): *Der politische Totenkult. Kriegerdenkmäler in der Moderne*, Stuttgart 1994; Gillis, John R.: *Commemorations. The politics of national identity*, Princeton 1994; Winter, Jay: *Sites of memory, sites of mourning*, Oxford 1995; Evans, Michael and Lunn, Ken (eds.): *War and Memory in the Twentieth Century*, Oxford 1997; Sivan, Emmanuel and Winter, Jay (eds.): *War and remembrance in the twentieth century*, Cambridge 1999; Capdevila, Luc and Voldman, Danièle: *Nos morts. Les sociétés occidentales face aux tués de la guerre (XIXe-XXe siècles)*, Paris 2002. For individual countries: Becker, Annette: *Les monuments aux morts*, Paris 1989; Koselleck, Reinhart: *Zur politischen Ikonologie des gewaltsamen Todes*, Basel 1998; Henry, Marilène P.: *Monumental accusations: the monuments aux morts as expression of popular resentment*, New York 1996; King, Alex: *Memorials of the great war in Britain*, London 1998; Sherman, Daniel J.: *The construction of memory in interwar France*, Chicago 1999.
2. ↑ Gentile, Emilio: *Il culto del littorio*, Rome 1994, p. 35.
3. ↑ Isnenghi, Mario: *Alle origini del 18 aprile. Miti, riti, mass media*, in: Isnenghi, Mario (ed.): *I cattolici dal fascismo al 18 aprile*, Venice 1977, pp. 277-329; Isnenghi, Mario: *Le guerre degli italiani*, Milan 1989, pp. 341-348; Isnenghi, Mario: *La grande guerra*, in: Isnenghi, Mario (ed.): *I luoghi della memoria. Strutture ed eventi dell'Italia unita*, Rome 1997, pp. 273-309; Dogliani, Patrizia: *Les monuments aux morts de la première guerre mondiale en Italie*, in: *Guerres mondiales et conflits contemporains* 167 (1992), pp. 87-94; Dogliani, Patrizia: *La mémoire de la grande guerre en Italie*, in: Becker, Jean-Jacques (ed.): *Guerre et cultures*, Paris 1994, pp. 315-321; Gibelli, Antonio: *La grande guerra degli Italiani*, Milan 1998, pp. 330-356; Isnenghi, Mario and Rochat, Giorgio (eds.): *La grande guerra*, Milan 2000, pp. 518-525; Janz, Oliver: *Art. Grande Guerra, memoria della*, in: Luzzatto, Sergio (ed.): *Victoria De Grazia: Dizionario del Fascismo*, vol. 1, Turin 2002, pp. 627-630; Janz, Oliver: *Entre deuil et triomphe. Le culte politique des morts en Italie après la Première Guerre mondiale*, in: Duménil, Anne and Beauprè, Nicolas (eds.): *1914-1945. L'Ère de la guerre*, vol. 1: *Violence, mobilisations, deuil*, Paris 2004, pp. 269-289.
4. ↑ See Janz, Oliver: *Tra memoria collettiva e lutto privato. Il culto dei caduti nella borghesia italiana durante la prima guerra mondiale*, in: *Mélanges de l'école française de Rome, Italie et méditerranée* 112 (2000), pp. 549-566; Dolci, Fabrizio and Janz, Oliver (eds.): *Non omnis moriar. Gli opuscoli di necrologio per i caduti italiani nella Grande Guerra. Bibliografia analitica*, Rome 2003; Janz, Oliver: *Das symbolische Kapital der Trauer. Nation, Religion und Familie im italienischen Gefallenenkult des Ersten Weltkriegs*, Tübingen 2009.

5. † See Labita, Vito: *Il milite ignoto. Dalle trincee all'Altare della patria*, in: Bertelli, Sergio and Grottanelli, Cristiano (eds.): *Gli occhi di Alessandro. Potere sovrano e sacralità del corpo da Alessandro Magno a Ceausescu*, Florence 1990, pp. 120-153; Tobia, Bruno: *Il Vittoriano*, in: Isnenghi, Mario (ed.): *I luoghi della memoria, Simboli e miti dell'Italia unita*, Rome 1996, pp. 243-254; Tobia, Bruno: *L'altare della patria*, Bologna 1998, pp. 61-86.
6. † See Inglis, Ken: *Entombing unknown soldiers: From London and Paris to Bagdad*, in: *History and Memory* (1993), pp. 7-31.
7. † So far, only regional studies have been conducted on the Italian war memorials. None of these is devoted to the southern part of the country. On the province of Turin, see Canal, Claudio: *La retorica della morte. I monumenti Caduti della Grande Guerra*, in: *Rivista di storia contemporanea* 4 (1982), pp. 659-669; on the province of Pavia, see Negri, Antonello: *Monumenti ai caduti nella prima guerra mondiale. Un'indagine in Lombardia*, in: *Notiziario dell'Istituto storico della resistenza in Cuneo e Provincia* 28 (1985), pp. 201-231; on the province of Genoa, see Monteleone, Renato and Sarasini, Pino: *I monumenti italiani ai caduti della Grande Guerra*, in: Leoni, Diego and Zadra, Camillo (eds.): *La grande guerra. Memoria, esperienza, immagini*, Bologna 1986, pp. 631-662; Cuppini, Silvia/De Marzi, Giacomo/Desideri, Paola: *La memoria storica tra parola e immagine. I monumenti celebrativi nella provincia di Pesaro e Urbino dal Risorgimento alla Liberazione*, Urbino 1995; Vidotto, Vittorio/Tobia, Bruno/Brice, Catherine (eds.): *La memoria perduta. I monumenti ai caduti della Grande Guerra a Roma e nel Lazio*, Rome 1998; Salvagnini, Gigi: *La scultura nei monumenti ai caduti della prima guerra mondiale in Toscana*, Florence 1999; on Trentino, see Isola, Gianni (ed.): *La memoria pia. I monumenti ai caduti della prima guerra mondiale nell'area trentino-tirolese*, Trento 1997; Marchesoni, Patrizia and Martignoni, Massimo (eds.): *Monumenti della grande guerra. Progetti e realizzazioni in Trentino 1916-1935. Catalogo della mostra* (Trento, 4 novembre – 13 dicembre), Trento 1998.
8. † See Tobia, Bruno: *Una patria per gli italiani*, Rome 1991; Tobia, Bruno: *Gefallenendenkmäler im liberalen und faschistischen Italien*, in: *Quellen und Forschungen aus italienischen Archiven und Bibliotheken* 84 (2004), pp. 406-416.
9. † See Riosa, Manuela: *Comitati locali e potere politico: i caratteri della committenza*, in: Vidotto/Tobia/Brice (eds.), *La memoria perduta* 1998, pp. 11-28.
10. † See Isnenghi, *Guerre* 1989, pp. 341-349.
11. † See Porciani, Ilaria: *Lo statuto e il Corpus Domini. La festa nazionale dell'Italia liberale*, in: *Il Risorgimento* 47 (1995), pp. 149-173; Porciani, Ilaria: *La festa della nazione*, Bologna 1997; Formigoni, Guido: *L'Italia dei cattolici. Fede e nazione dal risorgimento alla repubblica*, Bologna 1998; Janz, Oliver: *Konflikt, Koexistenz und Symbiose. Nationale und religiöse Symbolik in Italien vom Risorgimento bis zum Faschismus*, in: Haupt, Heinz-Gerhard and Langewiesche, Dieter (eds.): *Nation und Religion in Europa*, Frankfurt am Main 2004, pp. 231-252.
12. † See Isnenghi, *Alle origini* 1977, pp. 283ff; Vanzetto, Livio: *Monte Grappa*, in: Isnenghi, Mario (ed.): *I luoghi della memoria. Simboli e miti dell'Italia unita*, Rome 1996, pp. 361-374.
13. † See Isnenghi, *Guerre* 1989, p. 345ff.
14. † See Monteleone, *I monumenti italiani* 1998, pp. 637-645. There were also differences in the dimensions of the monuments and their placement in the urban topography: central vs. peripheral, secular (town hall, piazza), vs. sacral (churches, cemeteries). See Bonelli, Stefania: *Gli spazi della memoria. La scelta dei luoghi*, in: Vidotto/Tobia/Brice (eds.), *La memoria perduta* 1998, pp. 29-38.
15. † See Isnenghi, *Guerre* 1989, p. 346.

16. ↑ Isola, Gianni: Immagini di guerra del combattentismo socialista, in: Leoni and Zadra: La grande guerra 1986, pp. 519-544; Isola, Gianni: Guerra al regno della guerra? Storia della Lega proletaria mutilati, invalidi, reduci, orfani e vedove di guerra, 1918-1924, Florence 1990.
17. ↑ "*Pace alle vittime, ai responsabili guerra oggi, domani, sempre.*" See: Isola, Immagini 1986, p. 535.
18. ↑ See Mosse, George L.: *Gefallen für das Vaterland: nationales Heldentum und namenloses Sterben*, Stuttgart 1993, p. 131.
19. ↑ See *ibid.*, p. 350f.
20. ↑ The available local studies suggest that the local monument movement had already reached its peak at the time of the regime's consolidation. Roughly estimated, by the end of 1922 and the end of 1924 public monuments had already been erected in about 35 percent and approximately 60-65 percent of the municipalities, respectively. This does not include, however, those monuments for the fallen from associations, companies, schools, universities and other institutions. It should also be noted that most of the monuments dedicated in 1923 and 1924 had already been planned even before the "March on Rome."
21. ↑ See Riosa, Comitati 1998, p. 16.
22. ↑ See Monteleone, *I monumenti italiani* 1998, p. 363ff; Dogliani, *Les monuments aux morts* 1992, p. 93.
23. ↑ As in the case of the monument to the fallen of the "Guardia di Finanza" in Rome. See Battisti, Simona: *La fabbrica dell'arte: tipologie e modelli*, in: Vidotto/Tobia/Brice (eds.), *La memoria perduta* 1998, pp. 39-52, p. 45.
24. ↑ This is demonstrated by a statistical analysis of the photographic material in: Cuppini/De Marzi/Desideri, *La memoria storica* 1995, pp. 83-205; Vidotto/Tobia/Brice (eds.), *La memoria perduta* 1998, pp. 145-214.
25. ↑ See Bartolini, Francesco: *Gloria e rimpianto. L'evoluzione delle epigrafi*, in: Vidotto/Tobia/Brice (eds.): *La memoria perduta* 1998, p. 53ff.
26. ↑ See *ibid.*, p. 58f.
27. ↑ See Dogliani, Patrizia: *Redipuglia*, in: Isnenghi, Mario (ed.): *I luoghi della memoria. Simboli e miti dell'Italia unita*, Rome 1996, pp. 375-390.

## Selected Bibliography

Dogliani, Patrizia: **Redipuglia**, in: Isnenghi, Mario / Alessandrone Perona, Ersilia (eds.): *I luoghi della memoria. Simboli e miti dell'Italia unita*, Rome 1996: Laterza, pp. 375-390.

Dogliani, Patrizia: **La mémoire de la grande guerre en Italie**, in: Becker, Jean Jacques (ed.): *Guerre et cultures, 1914-1918*, Paris 1994: Armand Colin, pp. 315-321.

Formigoni, Guido: **L'Italia dei cattolici. Fede e nazione dal Risorgimento alla Repubblica**, Bologna 1998: Il Mulino.

Gentile, Emilio: **Il culto del littorio. La sacralizzazione delle politica nell'Italia fascista**, Rome 1994: Laterza.

Gibelli, Antonio: **La grande guerra degli italiani, 1915-1918**, Milan 1998: Sansoni.

Isnenghi, Mario: **Le guerre degli italiani. Parole, immagini, ricordi 1848-1945**, Milan 1989: A. Mondadori.

Isnenghi, Mario: **La grande guerra**, in: Isnenghi, Mario / Ballone, Adriano (eds.): I luoghi della memoria. Strutture ed eventi dell'Italia unita, Rome 1997: Laterza, pp. 273-309.

Isola, Gianni: **Guerra al regno della guerra! Storia della Lega proletaria mutilati, invalidi, reduci, orfani e vedove di guerra (1918-1924)**, Florence 1990: Le Lettere.

Isola, Gianni: **Immagini di guerra del combattentismo socialista**, in: Leoni, Diego / Zadra, Camillo (eds.): La grande guerra. Esperienza, memoria, immagini, Bologna 1986: Il Mulino, pp. 519-544.

Janz, Oliver: **Das symbolische Kapital der Trauer. Nation, Religion und Familie im italienischen Gefallenenkult des Ersten Weltkriegs**, Tübingen 2009: Niemeyer.

Janz, Oliver: **Art. Grande Guerra, memoria della**, in: Grazia, Victoria De / Luzzatto, Sergio (eds.): Dizionario del fascismo, volume 1, Turin 2002: Einaudi, pp. 627-630.

Janz, Oliver: **Konflikt, Koexistenz und Symbiose. Nationale und religiöse Symbolik in Italien vom Risorgimento bis zum Faschismus**, in: Haupt, Heinz-Gerhard / Langewiesche, Dieter (eds.): Nation und Religion in Europa. Mehrkonfessionelle Gesellschaften im 19. und 20. Jahrhundert, Frankfurt a. M.; New York 2004: Campus Verlag, pp. 231-252.

Labita, Vito: **Il Milite ignoto. Dalle trincee all'Altare della patria**, in: Bertelli, Sergio / Grottanelli, Cristiano (eds.): Gli occhi di Alessandro. Potere sovrano e sacralità del corpo da Alessandro Magno a Ceaușescu, Florence 1990: Ponte alle Grazie, pp. 120-153.

Monteleone, Renato / Sarasini, Pino: **I monumenti italiani ai caduti della Grande Guerra**, in: Leoni, Diego / Zadra, Camillo (eds.): La grande guerra. Esperienza, memoria, immagini, Bologna 1986: Il Mulino, pp. 631-662.

Vanzetto, Livio: **Monte Grappa**, in: Isnenghi, Mario / Alessandrone Perona, Ersilia (eds.): I luoghi della memoria. Simboli e miti dell'Italia unita, Rome 1996: Laterza, pp. 361-374.

Vidotto, Vittorio / Tobia, Bruno / Brice, Catherine (eds.): **La memoria perduta. I monumenti ai caduti della Grande Guerra a Roma e nel Lazio**, Rome 1998: Argos.

## Citation

Janz, Oliver: Mourning and Cult of the Fallen (Italy) , in: 1914-1918-online. International Encyclopedia of the First World War, ed. by Ute Daniel, Peter Gatrell, Oliver Janz, Heather Jones, Jennifer Keene, Alan Kramer, and Bill Nasson, issued by Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin 2016-03-23. **DOI:** [10.15463/ie1418.10870](https://doi.org/10.15463/ie1418.10870). Translated by: Reid, Christopher

## License

This text is licensed under: [CC by-NC-ND 3.0 Germany](https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/de/) - Attribution, Non-commercial, No Derivative Works.